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Altham Parish Council – Minutes

	


Minutes of the Altham Parish Council Meeting held on:

Monday 16th January, 2023, 7.00 pm,
at the Council Offices, Media House, Burnley Road, Altham.  

Present:
Parish Councillor Rennie Pinder (in the Chair) & Parish Councillors;

John Halstead, Joe Threlfall, David Murray and Dexter Stubbs.
In attendance:
The APC Clerk
Residents:

No local residents were in attendance at the meeting.


A076: Housekeeping
The Chair welcomed everyone and wished them a Happy New Year.
A077: Apologies for Absence
No apologies for absence needed as all councillors present. 
A078: Declarations of Interest
None
A079: Minutes from the Last Meeting
The minutes of the APC meeting held on the 21st November 2022 were attached to the agenda and submitted for approval. 

Resolved
- (1) That the minutes of the APC meeting held on the 21st November 2022 be approved as a correct record. 

Proposed by Councillor Halstead and seconded by Councillor Stubbs.
A080: Matters arising from the Last Minutes (not listed on the agenda)
The Chair reported that most matters would be covered under the relevant subject headings.
Whinney Hill Road – The Chair spoke to Councillor Haythornthwaite. She said that Whinney Hill Road and the A678 are to be resurfaced this year.

We can’t find out who removed the road mirrors. We may have to buy a mirror and put it up, either in its original position or in the nearby field. We would need to ask the landowner for permission.
We are still waiting for a purchase order number for the public realm 2022-2023 payment. The Chair has spoken to LCC a few times. They say the delay is due to a restructuring of their computer system.
Action: The Chair will re-contact LCC.
The Duchy has still not responded regarding our request re the 3 pieces of land. 

Action: The Chair will re-contact The Duchy.
A081: Chairman’s Action
Following a discussion with The Chair, Councillor Haworth has sent us a very amicable letter of resignation.
Resolved
- (2) That Councillor Haworth’s letter of resignation be accepted. 

Proposed by Councillor Stubbs and seconded by Councillor Threlfall.

A082: Public Participation
No members of the public were in attendance at the meeting.

A083: Parish Councillor Updates
Already discussed above.
A084: Correspondence

We are receiving regular requests for Spid signs. The Chair spoke today to Alan Cox who said there is some confusion as to who is responsible for buying the back plates, but he has 70 of them in stock.
A085: Finance
The Clerk read out the latest transactions.
· 2023-2024 Precept & Budget

An informal discussion was held with The Chair, Councillor Halstead and The Clerk, prior to the full council meeting, to look at various options with figures and data provided by HBC, the collecting authority and to create a draft budget.
The draft budget was presented at the meeting. The number of houses eligible to pay council tax has increased from 310 to 317 according to HBC. Due to this increase in numbers, we can accommodate the necessary increase in the precept without increasing the council tax for residents for 2023-2024.
Resolved   
- 
(3) That APC approve the budget and precept for 2023-2024 with no increase on council tax for properties within the Parish, and with an increase of 2.25% on the precept charge. This information would then be communicated to the finance department at Hyndburn Borough Council (Billing authority) before 31st January.

  Proposed by Councillor Threlfall and seconded by Councillor 

  Murray.

A086: Updates on:
A- Road Safety (Spids) Repair(s)
We were quoted £1,000 for Spid repairs.
Action: The Chair will follow up.

The Chair revisited Thornton-Cleveleys regarding back plates for their Spids but that is their responsibility. Ribble Valley has asked us for 4 Spids. They may get a discount as they have to order for someone else. They had said they would get their solicitor to draw up a contract but we said no, it is for us to draw one up. Therefore, Councillor Halstead has written a contract, stating our responsibilities, e.g. it is not our responsibility if the Spids go wrong. We record when Spids come in and go out. Councillor Pinder (The Chair), Councillor Stubbs and Councillor Murray deal with installing the Spids. As we are getting more requests, we need an administrator to keep records and sort the contracts. Councillor Murray offered to do it. The Council agreed and thanked him. Andy Pratt spoke to a few people recently regarding Spids and they have all sung Altham Parish Council’s praises.
B- Moorfield Industrial Estate
As we had not received the second application for the site behind the memorial, Stuart Coates, from Moving People, sent it to The Chair and wants a meeting with us. It is being arranged.

C- Crime Figures
The Neighbourhood Policing Team asked us for a meeting (2 sergeants and an inspector) to talk about crime in Altham. Crime figures are always a couple of months behind. Sheds and cars have been broken into. We will ask the police what they are doing about it. We are meeting them this week.
D- Allotments (Livingstone Road (Allotment Officer update)
Councillor Stubbs reported that all renewal letters had gone out in mid-December, some by email for those whose email addresses we have and some posted through the letterbox. The deadline is 31st January. Some people responded, paid and returned their renewal forms, some had partially fulfilled that, while others had not responded. There is an extra element as we have asked allotment tenants to get public liability insurance. Tom McDonald has arranged a block insurance for Livingstone Road (up to 16 plots). Councillor Stubbs will need to let Tom know of anyone who is not renewing. Both Councillor Stubbs and The Clerk had phone calls about the insurance from Cromac Terrace residents questioning the new insurance element. The insurance will protect both them and us against third party damage. It could be added to their house insurance. We will not cash cheques received until the insurance has been sorted. The Clerk suggested sending out a reminder letter before the deadline. Councillor Stubbs suggested sending one out now about the insurance, saying to contact either the Allotment Society or Councillor Stubbs. Councillor Halstead said we should send a formal letter after the 31st January, giving them 7 days to sort it out and get their documents and payments to us. The Chair and Councillor Murray suggested 14 days. However, at a subsequent meeting (mentioned in the Action below), it was decided to send a letter stating that the allotment tenancies would be revoked if the documents, payment and insurance policies were not received. 
Action: The Clerk will send a letter to tenants. (Since this meeting, it was decided to hold a meeting, on 1st February, with the Chair, Councillor Halstead, Councillor Stubbs and The Clerk, to go through the allotment situation and see exactly where we are up to. A letter was sent on the same day to those tenants who have not completed all elements of their renewal.) 
A087 Clerk’s Report

The Clerk now has access to the bank. 

A088: Planning Applications
We have not received an update from HBC regarding any outstanding issues.

30 Epping Avenue change of use – we sent a letter of objection to HBC and cc’d David Welsby, Alan Rogan and Simon Prideaux, suggesting it went to a full Planning Committee. Simon responded, saying he would make sure it did. A number of residents are objecting to it. The Chair will speak against it at the Planning meeting.
Moorfield – (See the Updates section on this agenda.)
Regarding the building issue that Andy Holt is having at Coley’s Bar, Andy is dealing with it and is making some headway. Hyndburn Borough Council (HBC) have agreed they were wrong about the application and are working with him. HBC Councillor Miles Parkinson is trying to sort out the drainage on the football pitch on the King George Playing Fields. The money that HBC gets from Accrington Stanley Football Club should cover that.

A089: Event(s) Update

· Christmas 2022 Update
Too many schools pulled out so we had to cancel the choir competition. We had already paid for room hire and won’t be able to get that back. The agency has extended our usage of the room until August 2023. It’s a case of use it or lose it. We may do something there before August. Councillor Halstead was invited by St Andrew’s CE Primary School to watch them perform at Blackburn Cathedral. They were wonderful. The Headteacher was disappointed the choir competition had been cancelled. Whether we hold a choir competition again will be reviewed for next year.
We switched on the Christmas Tree lights on 8th December, at 7pm, and members of the community came along.
.
A090: Any Other Late Business
The Chair, Councillor Halstead and Councillor Murray attended a Standards Meeting and the Monitoring Officer told us we were not allowed to vote. We think they are wrong. Councillor Halstead emailed Jane Ellis, requesting written evidence that parish councillors are not allowed to vote on the Standards Committee. She directed us to the Localism Act (about shifting power from government to councils) which is difficult to read, so Councillor Halstead emailed her again, asking her to direct him to the relevant clause. Jane directed him to a different cause (nothing to do with the Localism Act), but this still did not supply evidence. So, Councillor Halstead contacted our MP, asking for evidence. Councillor Murray asked, if the law is silent, how can anyone say we haven’t the right to vote and who decided that? The Chair said it had to be The Standards Board of England, of which he was previously a member, representing the Council. When it was decided to scrap that, Jane Ellis asked him what we were going to do to conform to standards. She asked if we wanted to go on their standards and said she would be the Monitoring Officer. 8 years later, there was a vote and parish councillors were allowed to vote then. Jane is saying the Localism Act does not say they have to have parish councillors on their Standards Committee. Councillor Halstead said if it’s not covered in the Act, then it says we must be seen as independent, so we should have voting rights. We will await a response from the MP.

Councillor Threlfall asked how high the tip on Whinney Hill landfill site is going to be The Chair said they are capping it off. Councillor Murray asked when would that happen. The Chair said it would be in 2 months’ time. They are moving to a site on Whalley Road.
Councillor Murray asked if he can book into the First Aid Training on the 18th March. He will check if the course is full.
Date(s) and Time of Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held on Monday, 27th February, at 19.00 pm (since changed to 7th March)
Signed:
…………………………… ………………….

Date:
……………………………………………………….

Chair of the meeting

at which the minutes were confirmed.
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